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M I N U T E S  
At 12:30 PM, the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, District Number Seven, was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch in the Grand Ballroom of the Pagoda Union Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Mr. Dick Stucky, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Facilitator:  Judy Yu

SCC Director of Communication, Ms. Judy Yu, facilitated the meeting.  Ms. Yu explained the organization for today’s meeting, and provided background for past meetings.  This is the third of three all-campus meetings.  President Moore hosted the first meeting in February; President’s Leadership Team hosted the second in March, which focused on communication and the workplace environment; and the Board is now hosting today’s meeting.  In May, Ms. Yu said, the Climate Task Force will host another all-campus meeting.  She noted that several Climate Task Force members were in the audience today. 
Ms. Yu introduced the Board members and noted that they are bound to conduct business according to the Washington Administrative Code (WAC).  Individually, trustees have no power or authority and must act as a unit.  Their responsibility is to oversee policy implementation.  The President is their employee.  

Trustee Mr. Dick Stucky read a statement on behalf of the Board.  He read, “This is an opportunity to come here with fellow Board of Trustee members at what we hope will be an opportunity to listen carefully to each of you.  In addition to today’s forum, we have set up an outreach program and have established a private email address for the Board and the Board only.  We have instructed staff that they can send information to the Board confidentially, sealed, and no one other than the Board will be reading that letter.  One thing we are concerned, not hearing from everybody.  We are here to listen, to solve any problems, so this is an environment for learning for all kids.  I would like to open up the session.”
Speakers were asked to provide their name and relationship to the college.

Karen Toreson – Professor, Business Administration, and President, SCCFT.  I want to thank the Board for providing a forum for us to speak directly.  I want to thank you, too, for providing an email address as an alternative way to have a conversation.  It is not easy getting up in front of a group like this.  It’s not a comfort zone.  It’s worrisome to me that what has been expressed most is fear of retaliation that can occur.  Some won’t express their ideas.  Most important, consider values, what we hold dear. We value trust in each other and trust to have the freedom to say what we think without retaliation, to share ideas that are considered.  To have the opportunity to share those ideas before decisions are made.  For faculty, when a decision is made that affects us in the classroom ask us how it will affect us, what is it we need, how can we work together to provide the best education for our students.  We need to get word out about the fine job we do here.  We have one of the most talented faculty.  I’m proud of my colleagues; I know to go to these for help whenever I need it.  I know they will keep in mind the values we hold dear.  Thanks for the opportunity.  I hope we can work together to plan for the future.  Hope it won’t be one-sided.  Hope we can have a dialogue.

Art West –Professor, Physics. Thanks to the Board for talking to us.  I have 30 minutes of stuff, but realize only 3 minutes to talk…Crucial for the Board to address:  reflect on the fact that we have a junior institution.  Lots of turnover of faculty, staff, administrators, even Board members.  Only one out of five Board members here today was here before Holly’s presidency.  The institutional memory is short.  I think you need to get out and meet us.  I think Holly is confident enough not to feel undermined if you got out on campus, get your own feel for what going on here.  Related to that, the college a few years ago, really in the space of five years, had two presidents and a major public crisis.  The Board learned lessons, but four-fifths of the Board is now gone.  At SCC, Board and Presidents have been reluctant to converse with faculty through the faculty senate.  Recently, there has been some rethinking.  Faculty sometimes wish to speak through the federation and sometimes through the Senate.  Respect us enough to let us speak through both.
Dick Stucky – Other than Edie, I did teach here for two years. 

Tim Payne – Professor, Economics and International Studies. This is my 18th year at SCC.  I’m also Chair of Faculty Senate Council, my second year as chair.  I want to ask a question of the Board.  Are the members aware that the Faculty Senate Chair feels that it’s almost impossible to speak directly to the Board?  I tried to get items on the Board agenda.  I’ve spoken one time to the Board on the Open Comment Period on behalf of the Faculty Senate.  I was warned not to do this again.  I wondered if the Board was aware that I was under such orders?  

Judy Yu – The Board cannot respond and will need time to confer.

Audience members – Why can’t the Board respond immediately?  

Judy Yu – I’d like to remind you that today’s session is about solutions and providing input on what you see as providing resolution to issues.

Dick Stucky – I appreciate Tim’s comment a great deal.  As the newest Board member, I’ve had a fast learning curve.  I have heard your question.  We, as a Board at this particular meeting, can make no definitive statement.  At next week’s Board meeting we will have a prepared statement dealing with that statement directly.  I hope that will help.  

Tim Payne – I’m not sure we have effective communication on campus, when faculty leaders feel they cannot even have communication with the Board.

Dick Stucky – You can send a sealed letter via Michele.  She will send it to us and us only.  You can also send email. 

Tim Payne – We appreciate the opportunities for communication.  Email and this meeting seem to be temporary ways to communicate.  I would like to see permanent ways of communication.  

Susana Villamarin – Confidential Assistant, WED & Member, Climate Task Force – How can you address some of these questions that are being brought up today?

Elsa Welch – We are here to listen.  We will take notes.  For the questions asked, we would like time to confer and then will issue a statement in response.

Dick Stucky – The Board must speak as a single voice.  That requires that we must call a special meeting to confer about a subject, that must be advertised.  (AAG) Alan Smith is very careful with the Board to deal with that aspect.  I tend to want to make a statement.  We will find time among our schedules to confirm and will get back to you.
At this point, Ms. Judy Yu read notes submitted on note-cards by members of the audience:

Card:  Were you aware that there is a deficit of almost $1 million dollars and that purchases are being denied so the money can be used to cover that?  Will the VP of Finance be held accountable for this?

Card:  Were you aware that the budgets and reserves are being cleaned out?

Card:  There is a sense that the board should have oversight over all business-admin, faculty and related policies.  However, much of the faculty perceive the Board as an arm of the administration.  How does the Board see its own role?

Brooke Zimmers – Professor, Speech Communications. We’re supposed to ask questions, but you can’t answer any of them?

Judy Yu – You can make statements.  The Board will respond at the next Board meeting with a statement. 

Brooke Zimmers – I found myself, being devoted to the classroom, haven’t put lots of time and energy into other campus problems.  I was about not to come, but sat down and now I’m pissed.  Remember what all the issues are.  I’m not sure you understand what the problem is.  How can you solve it if you don’t understand the problem?  Faculty members focus on making the campus a better place, but did not feel the Board was listening when faculty sent forward a vote of no-confidence.  We didn’t feel like you were listening.  Don’t feel you are able to listen now.  I appreciate you’re here.  I’m not sure this is going to work for you.  I don’t have the confidence you are listening.  I’m going to leave now because I have more important things to do. 

Dick Stucky – From an individual Board standpoint, it’s difficult to respond when I cannot send an email to fellow Board members without being in violation of state law.  I’ve been made well-aware of that by the AAG.  Puts us in a position of appearing very aloof to what is going on.  It’s not intended to be that way.  I assure you, we are trying as hard as we can in a variety of ways to find out exactly what the problem is.  From a variety of sources, I’m getting a differing picture of what that might be, as do the other Board members.  I encourage you, again, to send us confidential mail in which you clearly express to us what you think the problem is.  Truly don’t think we are trying to shun our responsibility.  I will tell you, having been a staff member and in the system for over 30 years, I do understand your position.  Administration doesn’t listen, the Board doesn’t listen, doesn’t give a rip about us.  On the other side of the fence, I find myself wondering why laws are written which appear to hinder a situation like this when it arises.  I would like to speak for the Board, although I can’t do that, speak for the apparent lack of response to what is going on. 

Brooke Zimmers – I wasn’t aware of the restrictions, but as a communications person….(her time was up and she left)

Sean Keller – ASB President. I hoped that I would be here to hear comments.  I appreciate this forum and what everyone is trying to do for climate.  I thought we would hear statements and questions.  Some things I’ve noticed, at the last Board meeting, understand the need for formality and what binds you, understand the frustration, understand being part of a greater body, disagreeing, and finding out what we can agree on.  At the last meeting when the Board was vocal on a specific issue, it was in favor of Holly.  The letters read were favorable.  I don’t know if all the letters were read, but faculty were represented as whiney children.  It did feel like it was more a vote for Holly then really listening to some issues that faculty had.  With an overwhelming vote like that, it’s hard to get people together, means something is wrong.  I recognize the faculty’s point on that.  Since that, I feel when we have come together—the Task Force—when frustrations in the past, we had committees that didn’t take care of problems.  It’s disconcerting for students not to see more faculty on Task Forces. Also, no faculty were at Bowling for Brains.  I’ve only been here for two years, but for someone here 18 years, the frustration must be higher.   Do you think it’s important for the Board to say something positive about one side, then say something positive about the other?  
Christine Landon – Affiliate Faculty, Intra-American Studies/Social Sciences. I’m in complete agreement with everything told so far by colleagues and the ASB president.  It’s an unusual forum when the audience is actually acting like participants and where people who have called the forum can’t substantively participate.  I’m not sure the approach the Board has chosen will be very productive of anything positive because of that limitation.  We may find actual participants are dismayed at this kind of approach to opening communication as one more instance of frustration as it has developed between faculty, students, staff and the Board. From my perspective, the Board’s time would be much better spent walking around campus, engaging face-to-face and in one-on-one conversation with members of the community.  If you want to escape the statute that prevents you from addressing us, except through a prepared statement, engage with us in one-to-one conversation.  
Elsa Welch – This forum is not the way to do what we intend to do.  We wanted to make one more avenue to reach us.  Confidential letters and email—I have checked the box and there is hardly any response.  This effort gives us one more avenue.  We are not able…it doesn’t mean we don’t want to hear from you.  We want everything to be brought out for us to be aware, to find solutions to some issues brought up.   

Karen Kreutzer – Professor, Chemistry. I’ve been here between 25-30 years.  I find it interesting that the newest member of the Board in terms of service is being the spokesperson.  I find every speaker except one has been faculty.  Not a single classified or administrative-exempt person has spoken.   I draw a conclusion of fear of retaliation or retribution exists.  The classified are every bit as protected as faculty.  They work here eight hours a day, five days a week.  It’s a hostile work environment.  Brooke brings out an interesting point.  She’s a speech communications professor, and thinks it hard to solve problems with the restrictions placed on the Board.  I still find it almost intolerable to be in a meeting where you can’t respond to us.  In my experience, when one person makes a comment or asks a question, like in class, many more have the same question.  You, as a Board, need to change the rules.  Talk to the State Board to change.  Change the law.  The problem is, we can’t talk to you.  You have the power; we don’t seem to.  Until you do, we don’t have a way to solve the problem.  

Ken Lawson – Professor, Political Science. It’s interesting that we’ve been trying to speak for the last year.  I felt the same about the last meeting.  We’ve “been here done this.”  I want to see some action at this point. Responses made on part of the administration are good, should continue.  It’s very difficult to stand here and criticize the president, in this forum, about things that could be better said in a different way.  From all the places I’ve ever worked in higher education, this is by far one of the best places I’ve worked, due to my colleagues and staff entirely.  The Board must understand, most of us are not here for the money but because we really care.  I feel we’re not being listened to.  I want to see some action on the Board’s part. 

Julie Kemp – One-year Temporary Faculty, Intra-American Studies/Social Science. What everybody else said I agree with.  With Lee’s help I am starting to see baby steps toward communication.  I’m a Faculty Senate Council member.  One thing I hope you’ll take with you, faculty and students are a little offended by the Board’s response to the vote of no-confidence.  Faculty were not aware of the results of the vote until immediately before the Board meeting.  Holly was notified immediately before as a courtesy, but the Board was prepared with a response—people prepared with statements.  I wondered if you were aware you were complicit in a farcical situation?  It wasn’t the kind of response we’d like to see from the Board.  The announcement should have come from the faculty rep who was there.  It dismissed everything the faculty had done. 

Holly Moore – I must respond to that.  The Board was meeting as Tim delivered the letter to me.  I did not understand that there was any confidentiality to the message, so immediately shared the letter with the Board so they knew the night before.    

Norm Rogers – Student. Why did you raise Dr. Moore’s pay while the rest of the school is pinching dollars?

At this point, Ms. Judy Yu read further notes submitted on cards: 
Card:  Is the law that regulates you as higher ed trustees the same law that trustees in the business/commercial arena are bound to?  

Card:  My biggest concern about climate at SCC is the double standards and favoritism practiced by some members of this administration. 

Card:  Why does the board not take seriously the climate of the campus regarding the president? 

Card:  What was the process for making orientation the responsibility of Student Services now?  Why was that decision made?

Card:  Could we have the administration spend less time on micro-management and focus more on the significant outside issues – funding (crisis!) - marketing – articulation with four years, etc. 

Bob Francis – Professor, Economics and International Studies. I’ve been here 10 years and at a number of other institutions.  I understand where you’re at in terms of legal requirements you have.  That means you have to be aware that, institutionally, in many ways you’re kept separate from what’s going on.  I’m really pleased you’re beginning to hear some comments.  You need to say “I’m going to hold people accountable.”  If we have a climate survey, it ought to be argued that if a baseline doesn’t agree, based on a certain number, there should be consequences.  You should know that faculty feels at times, particularly around Faculty Senate issues, it’s important that both faculty leadership and administrative leadership treat each other with deep respect.  Instead of being stuck with listening, in response, constructing an institutional accountability process.  How are you going to know if things are getting better?  It must come not just from administration but from the entire institution.  Establish a baseline and how that’s going to improve.  
Ms. Yu read more notes from cards:

Card:  I’m a professional/technical exempt employee and am not safe to speak up.  You’ll not hear from me unless it’s anonymous.  This conflict is hurting our recruitment of new students and staff, our retention of same and our credibility.  Change at the top is absolutely necessary to turn this around.   Break up the President, VP of Finance and VP Foundation.

Card:  How can we expect to get along if PLT cannot get along.  Should be zero tolerance for this type of infighting.  Yes, we notice and we are all adult.

Card:  How can campus members be expected to get along, when senior leadership (PLT) cannot get along.   It is an embarrassment and it is fracturing the campus top-down.  There should be a zero tolerance for this obvious in-fighting.  Yes, we notice.  Are we not all professionals and adults?

Card:  Why hasn’t the Board been more proactive in dealing with the $1 million dollars college deficit sooner?  Everyone knows that the $1 million is not just tuition shortage.   What is the Board going to do to hold Beverly Brandt accountable for misleading the Board, the college and the state in believing Shoreline CC had a balanced budget?  Why is Beverly Brandt being allowed to run, make decisions for SCC that belongs to the President?  Example—denying purchases so that she can take all the balances from the budgets at the end of the year and cover the deficit.  Programs are being denied, rejected the purchases they need.  Even though they (Beverly) gave us until April 15 as purchase deadline?

Diana Knauf – Professor, Psychology. I’ve taught here seven years and just returned from sabbatical.  I am SCC’s faculty rep to FACTC.  As such, I’m allowed to consult with colleagues, able to go with funding from Dr. Moore’s budget.  One thing I asked at recent (FACTC) meetings…we have an odd relationship with the Board.  How do your Boards work?  The answers were wide ranging.  Heard different answers.  On other campuses the Board walked the campuses, others had specific areas of expertise where they were considered the contact person.  The Board members attended events, sat in on classes, gave exposure to the campus community not funneled through a Board meeting.  I would love to have the Board meet with colleagues across the state.  How, within the current law, do they have good relations with the entities they represent?  I don’t feel I can do anything.  It feels like a squeaky wheel.  Last fall, I was ready to leave, then was greatly heartened by some actions.  I think it’s thrilling you have offered email, though it should be longer than 90 days.  It’s wonderful the president, leadership team are moving forward.  I’d also like to see similar steps from the Board.  Similar avenues open on campus rather than infighting. 

Randy Stegmeier – Director of Facilities, Safety & Security and Capital Projects.  First of all, in my role as Director of Facilities, (etc.), I have close to 50 classified who report to me.  I don’t want to pretend I’m speaking for them.  I am speaking out of concern for them.  Many are among the lowest paid and least recognized.  In my 2.5 years here, it’s been a challenge to keep the group together as a team to work.  So far they have done an excellent job and are happy to serve SCC.  The whole issue of unrest and dissatisfaction is starting to wear on them—making it more difficult—and I am concerned.  I want to impress upon you that there is a need for something to be done soon.  Another comment, after spending 30 years at the UW, I was able to observe on many occasions administrative arrogance.   SCC is a good place to work and people are happy to be here.  I’m not privy to all issues going on, but I do know, from limited exposure to the administrators I work for and with, there is a genuine interest in making things better.  Some comments about small steps which have been made, I encourage the Board to help make bigger steps. 

Susana Villamarin – Confidential Assistant to the VP for WED.  I’m also a member of the Climate Task Force.  I’m not a good politician, but am good at telling you what I think.  The Climate Task Force is trying to gather information.  I have lots of friends on campus. Not only faculty, but classified and administrators have problems—all are very good a bitching but not good at uniting and working together for a solution.  We (Climate Task Force) have a survey out there, know lots of people have lots of issues.  Take the survey, fill it out, send it anonymously to Judy Yu.  We need to know what problem to address in order to be successful.  We’ve met three or four times, are only on Step One, so we really need your help.  

Dick Stucky – The Board is looking forward to the work of the Climate Task Force and has an observer designated on the committee, Edie Nelson, who will be attending all meetings as such. 

Megan Ballock – ASB Legislative Director and SCC Student for Four Years.  I’ve been fortunate to meet with many faculty and students, got a great opportunity in student government.  Before this year, I had no idea what the Board of Trustees was.  It’s really sad that students don’t know the Board’s purpose.  What’s a Board?  What is the Board Room?  I had met with each Board member individually.  I have no negatives about anyone I’ve met on this campus.  I feel bad that others haven’t had a chance to meet with the Board.  It would be good if the Board would get to know the campus a little bit more. 
Nancy Lamus – Confidential Assistant to the VP Administrative Services.  Either we’re really naïve….we don’t really know what the deficit is.  Rumors are so scary, which might be part of the problem.  No one can stand up and say for a fact, “that’s not true” and the reasons why.  If we’re $1 million over budget, I don’t know it.  That’s a fact. 
Sean Keller – A current frustration of ours in student government—we’re at a point now where we have no real-time access.  I wish Hugh, our treasurer, were here.  We were surprised to find at the first of the year we couldn’t look at the budget.  Were told the auditor, the state had changed software, there was a compatibility issue, security issue where we couldn’t limit our view of the budget, therefore we had to comply.  Here it is, the end of the year.  Illness put us behind, but we don’t have any real idea what’s in our budget.  Rumors come from lack of transparency.  If I can’t see the budget, when there’s a breakdown in communication, rumors fly like crazy.  Overhead?  Have had little communication.  We want to be responsible.  Just hear bits and pieces.  Feel a lack of control over what happens to our money. 
Shawn Miller – Records/Admissions Supervisor in Enrollment Services. As a supervisor, I’m proud of the people I work with, a large group of classified who work hard for the college day in and out.  Things do happen on campus which affect these people.  These folks are often the first contact with students.  Sometimes, when there are negatives on campus, I see these folks put a positive face on for students.  On the Climate Task Force, most are classified.  We are working in the background to move things forward.  Rumors rely on lack of communication.  First we heard $400,000 in debt, next time $1 million.  When were told to cut off spending with no explanation, that’s how rumors get started.  Let’s open up, be up front.  Tell us that. 

Diana Sampson – Professor, Counseling and International Education.  I’ve been here 10 years.  Thank you for the opportunity to listen.  Part of the reason I’ve been silent is the atmosphere in committees across campus.  The appearance that, if you have a difference of opinion, you’re discredited or publicly humiliated, charged with having ulterior motives, basically disrespected, so you shut down.  One reason I’ve stopped speaking up.  The other reason for me to speak, is the widening gap between liberal arts and professional-technical.  Seems like a continuing divide among faculty and programs themselves.  I see diminishing liberal arts, see faculty not being replaced, courses not being offered, faculty being marginalized.  Almost like a campus within a campus—the haves and the have-nots.  We should be able to offer and value both types of education.  When I first came to SCC, I noticed Shoreline really had stellar academic transfer, but it’s obvious academic transfer’s reputation is in decline.  Students need to have choices for both types of education and both need to be valued. 

Greg – Skills Center.  I’ve been a student senator.  Have been actively involved in school.  I appreciate the faculty.  Why come here every day?  We’re all flawed individuals.  People that challenge me put my priorities in order.   That’s part of growing.  Faculty here have done a tremendous job, because they are so educated, so knowledgeable in the subjects they teach. 
Dick Stucky – We are about to conclude and can take one or two more comments. 

Peggy Lytle – Classified and Shop Steward for Union.  One reason why classified staff don’t speak out is because faculty spoke on our behalf.  They have fear of retaliation, of being shunned, being ignored.  They would know real soon that they weren’t supposed to say it.  The budget should be open and above board.  We should all understand what the needs of the college are.  I want to thank faculty for including us in their statements.  Classified do have the same concerns as faculty in the same areas. 
Russell Rosco – Professor, Computer Information Systems. This is a much smaller audience than the last all-campus meeting…(Secretary’s note:  I could not understand the remainder of his remarks from where I was sitting.)
Dick Stucky – One email we did receive was very concerned that space was limited and the meeting space needed to be larger, so we did take that into account and reserved a much larger space.  I hope you all will send more emails and confidential letters.  


Ms. Yu read more notes from cards:

Card:  The foundation should be investigated and a public accounting made of all income and expenditures. 

Card:  Why has the foundation director not been held accountable for low scholarship (not loan) funds being raised and distributed?  Why is the President’s Office paying for her master’s degree?
Card:  President Moore affirmed that the Board was meeting the night before the vote of no confidence results were announced.  Was this meeting announced in advance, and, if not, was it not in violation of the Open Public Meetings Act?  
Card:  Why did the Board have to give Holly the $25,000 raise to retain her from the other job she interviewed for?  At the first all-campus meeting she stood up and told everyone she had no intention to take the other position.

Card:  My concern is the attitude taken by some members of this administration.  Some see their role as policing faculty rather than supporting them.
Card:  I would like the Board to articulate their vision for our campus. Beyond growing professional-technical programs.  What’s 2-year, 5-year, 10-year vision?  Is it your vision?  Holly’s vision?  Our vision?

Card:  The administration keeps warning the faculty that our criticism of the administration is hurting Shoreline’s reputation.  I think the Board should know that it is not the faculty that is hurting the college.  It is the incompetence of the administration that is hurting the college. 
Card:  Since the Board is perceived as a rubber stamp for the President, how will you make sure that you are getting information from all bodies of campus and not just the President’s Leadership Team?

Card:  Taking the access to the financials [away] (public information) makes people believe that finance has something to hide.
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for April 27, 2005 beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Welch thanked all who attended the Special Meeting on behalf of the Board.  She said she can assure everyone that their comments are important to the Board and the Board is listening and taking notes.  She said everyone must work together to find solutions to the serious issues mentioned today and, further, that the college can only move forward if everyone works together. The Board, she said, wants to take action in response to concerns, and even though it hasn’t been able to respond, it doesn’t mean the Board does not care.  Concluding, she said the Board realizes it has been difficult for some to speak out.  

Chair Elsa Welch adjourned the meeting at 2:03 PM.







Signed ___________________________ 








   Elsa Welch, Chair

Attest:  ______________, 2005
___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

